PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING
MAY 17, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen

Clerk - Barbara Timberman

Member - Robert Rose
Member - Lois Barnes 

Member - Patricia Treharne

MEMBERS ABSENT:

None
STAFF PRESENT:

John Welsch, Fire Chief
   
Office Manager - Kim Ball

Captain, Josh Tope
Engineer, Devon Liggett

Firefighter, Matt Burns

Firefighter, Bennie Pospishel

Firefighter, Casey Welsch

VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None
PUBLIC PRESENT:


Sue Drinen



Robert Timberman


Steve Bowyer
Len Friedlund



Scott Bowen
Meeting opened at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.

ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:
None
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: APRIL 19, 2016
Chairman Drinen asked the board if they had any corrections to the minutes; hearing none the minutes were approved as presented.
CORRESPONDENCE:

None
FINANCIAL REPORTS: 
Chairman Drinen explained that we are 83% of the way thru the fiscal year and our financials are right where they should be at this time.  
Chief Welsch explained that we have placed the deposit on the new ambulance; this is reflected in the capital reserve category of our budget.  We will be financing the rest of the cost for the ambulance we have ordered.

Member Rose asked the Chief if we would be seeing an increase in the FDAT next month or will we fall short again this year.

Chief Welsch explained that we never receive the entire amount that is due us.  It is all based how much the assessed value has risen or dropped in the entire county.  Coconino County distributes the funds evenly throughout the county instead of giving each district what they should actually receive.  We always budget for the full amount due to the district but we very rarely receive all of the FDAT funds that are due the district.

Chief Welsch enquired if the board received his email with the report from the Auditor General of Arizona concerning the investigation of the Show Low Fire District.  This report shows why it is so important to have proper administrative procedures and an independent accountant checking the financials.  
OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  APRIL 2016
In April we charged out $18,117.54 in ambulance billing, we received $7,507.63 in payments which gives a year to date figure of $147,505.02.  The aging report was $39,515.91 in April.  We received $500.00 in payments this month for vehicle stabilization billing, with a year to date figure of $7,701.36.
B.  Monthly Run Log Comparison Report: APRIL 2016
In April we had 24 medical calls, 4 fire calls and 2 special duty calls giving us a total of 30 calls for the month.  We saw 2 individuals in the med room which brought our total for the month to 32.   We had 14 transports and transported 15 individuals to the hospital.  There were 16 calls inside the district or 53% and 14 calls out of district or 47%.
C.  Ambulance in Collections:  Discussion and Vote to Remove Any Claims 3 years Old or Older From Our Collections Spreadsheet
Chairman Drinen explained we needed to write off (or remove) ambulance claims in collections that are 3 years old (or older) from our current spread sheet.

Chief Welsch explained that we are only writing off (removing) these claims from our current spread sheet, as auditor has recommended.  These claims will still remain with the collection agency and if they ever pay we will receive the funds and we will close out those accounts.  When we continue to maintain long standing debts over 3 years it clouds the issue as far as the bookkeeping goes.
Chairman Drinen asked "I would like to have a motion to approve the removal of these old accounts from our collections spread sheet."
Clerk Timberman stated "I so move."
Chairman Drinen asked "Moved by Clerk Timberman, is there a second?"

Member Rose stated "I second."

Chairman Drinen replied "Seconded by Member Rose.  Is there any discussion?"

Member Rose inquired about the numbering of the run numbers.  Chief Welsch explained that the first number is the year and the following number is the actual call number (Example 16-001).

Chairman Drinen stated "Is there any further discussion then I will call the question.  All those in favor of the motion signify by stating aye, all those against the motion signify by stating nay.  Motion passed unanimously."
Aye:  4


Nay:
0
CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue
Chief Welsch explained that Forest Service is doing a burn on the outskirts of Munds Park.  It was started on May 16th and will probably continue for the next few days.  We have several of our firefighters patrolling  within the park in case any embers came into the park itself.  The Bear Jaw crew was also working the fire with forest service personnel in order to get additional experience for new seasonal crew members and getting task books finished up.  The Forest Service plan to continue to burn areas surrounding us to reduce the fuel loads but at this time we do not have any dates for those burns.  
B.  Update on Legislative Issues:
Chief explained that the legislature has closed for this session.  They signed significant pieces of legislation including SB1244.  This bill will allow us to go to the community in an election to see if the voters will approve a temporary rate increase on property taxes up to $3.50 per $100.00 assessed evaluation on the primary assessment. 
C.  AFDA Update:
Chief Welsch explained that Member Barnes needs to do the mandated AFDA board training this summer.  The conference is in July in Phoenix and the office manager will give her all the appropriate paperwork and get her registered for the conference.
Chief Welsch asked Member Barnes if she would be running for re-election in November.  Member Barnes explained that she has not made a decision at this time but will discuss it latter with the Chief.
D.  Dispatch/Communications Update:

Chief Welsch explained that firefighter Burns hopes to get up to the Mormon Lake tower site to determine if the programming is appropriate and or if the equipment is tuned appropriately.
E.  Fireworks Project Report:

Chief Welsch explained that the insurance carrier called with a decision.  The insurance company will not agree to insure the risk of having fireworks at the station so we will not be able to continue forward with that project.
SB1244 FIRE DISTRICT TAX RATE CAP PROJECT:  Discussion and Vote
Chief Welsch explained that this bill did pass; we need to have a discussion and vote about going to the community to ask for a temporary increase in our tax rate.  I am looking into the verbiage that would need to be on the ballot at the November election.  I look to AFDA for a lot of that information but at this time it is not available but we have a time before the July 11th deadline to work out all the details.  
Chief Welsch asked the board for approval to go forward with applying to the community on the November election ballot for a temporary increase in our tax rate.

Chairman Drinen stated "Do I have a motion for the Chief to move forward with getting the question of a onetime temporary tax rate increase that will sunset in 5 years on the ballot in November?"
Member Treharne asked "How much of an increase would this be?"
Chief Welsch replied "No more than 25 cents; at this time our millage rate is capped at $3.25 per $100.00 of assessed evaluation.  This bill would allow us to go up in our millage rate to $3.50 per $100.00 of assessed evaluation.  The reason for it is that the property values have not come back up to the 2008 evaluations but our operating expenses are increasing faster than the current assessed evaluations of the community.   In 2008 when I became chief the assessed evaluation of Munds Park was 73 Million dollars but now the assessed evaluation for Munds Park is only 54 Million dollars but our operating expenses have increased from 6 % to 14%.  The legislation in proposition 117 said assess values cannot grow more than 5% per year and instead of taxing on the secondary property taxes (valued at a higher rate) we are now limited the primary assessed value which is 5 to 10% lower than the secondary assessment.  If our tax income continues to decline I believe that in the next 5 years you will either see a decline in services or the fire district will no longer exist.
Member Treharne asked "Projecting out 5 years if that increase goes away at that point and it drops back down by twenty five cents wouldn't that leave us in a bad position?"
Chief Welsch explained that is why it is so important for this board and subsequent boards or administrations to understand that the $3.50 upper limit is an avoidance spot.  Because in 5 years you are hoping that the assessed evaluations will be back up to where they were 8 years ago.  This is a stop gap measure until the legislature revises the statues to provide help to rural Arizona fire districts. 

Chairman Drinen asked "Do I have a motion to have the Chief move forward with this process?"

Member Barnes stated "I so move."
Chairman Drinen asked "Do I have a second?"

Member Treharne stated "I second."

Chairman Drinen stated "Is there any further discussion?"

Chief Welsch stated "Since we have several members of the community in the audience maybe the board would like to ask how they feel about it."

Chairman Drinen replied "That a good idea.  Would anyone like to give us their comments?"

Mr. Bowen stated "One of the reasons we moved here was because of the fire department and the emergency services, I think that is true for most of my neighbors too."

Chairman Drinen replied "That's certainly true for myself."

Chief Welsch stated "Our people here in the department are some of the most professional people I have ever worked with."

Pastor Bowyer stated "Having moved here from another state the taxes here are relatively low here compared to other states.  Anyone who has a perspective on that would not balk at a bump in tax rate for the protection we need."
Mr. Timberman asked "When you do this is it just registered voters that can vote on it."
Chief Welsch replied "Yes but the unregistered voters still have a voice with the board of directors.  Any individual in the community can contact any board member and tell them how they feel about the issue."

Chairman Drinen stated "If there is no further discussion on this I will call the question on the motion.  All those in favor of the motion signify by stating Aye, all those opposed signify by stating Nay.  The motion passed unanimously."
Aye: 
4


Nay:
0

PRELIMINARY BUDGET:  Discussion

Chief Welsch explained that he did not have the budget printed out yet but he and Captain Oberly have been working on adjusting the budget for the next fiscal year.  He will finish the budget projections and email it to all the board members for their review and comments.  Chief has applied for a grant for the generator replacement and we may have a community member who will fund any monies that the grant does not cover for the new generator.  Chief will have the budget ready by the next board meeting. 
SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:
Update on Legislative Issues

AFDA Update

Dispatch/Communications Update:  Guardian Air

Budget Update

SB1244 Update
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:

Out of District in Collections: Collection accounts that are 3 years old or older and need to be written off.  Discussion and Vote.
CALL TO PUBLIC:
Mr. Timberman thanked the crew for helping him dig holes in the garden.  He explained the Firewise group is planning to events coming up this summer, he wondered if the Bear Jaw group or Jim could help him with inspecting homes, etc.  
Chief Welsch explained that we have a new employee coming on that has a great deal of experience with Firewise communities, hopefully he can help us with our community.

Member Treharne explained that she had read an article about the Canadian fire currently burning.  The fire department in that area had tried to get homeowners in the forest to thin out the trees surrounding their homes and their community decided that they did not want to do that.  Now all the houses have burned to the ground and they have become the fire break for the rest of the town.  They referenced what Flagstaff is doing to keep the town safe from fire as a recommendation for what should have been done.
Chief Welsch explained that we have been successful in the Munds Canyon project but we do have several other areas that still need attention.  However individual parcels in Munds Park have been successfully treated.  We will continue to educate the public on this issue.

Mr. Friedlund explained that he has a Community Watch meeting on Wednesday the 18th at 6:30 pm.  He has a lot of individuals from the County coming in to talk to the group.  Should be a very interesting meeting.

Chief Welsch thanked Mr. Friedlund for placing him at the beginning of the meeting and assured him he will be there.
Mr. Friedlund explained that he got magnetic signs made for the Chief's new Community Volunteer Program, they can be placed on any vehicle being used during a incident.   He is hoping there will be a good turnout for the meeting tomorrow. 

Chairman Drinen asked if there was anyone else that wanted to speak, hearing none he thanked everyone for coming and adjourned the meeting.
The meeting adjourned at 3:44 P.M.
NEXT MEETING:  JUNE 21, 2016 at 3 P.M.
Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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